Minutes of the 28th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

Friday 18th July 2003, 10.30a.m.

Card Room St. Stephen's Green Club Dublin 2

PRESENT 

Commissioners
Maurice Manning (President) Olive Braiden

Michael Farrell

Jane Liddy

Mervyn Taylor

Katherine Zappone

Martin Collins

Gerard Quinn

Suzanne Egan

William Binchy

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive) Hazel Murphy (Clerical Officer)

Apologies 

Clodach McGrory Tom 0' Higgins Robert Daly Fionnuala Ni Aohlin Nuala Kelly

It was agreed that the Draft Report under Section 24 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000 would be taken as a substantive item after Matters for Mention by the President.

Minutes of the 27th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.
The minutes were agreed subject to the following amendments:

1.1

· In paragraph 5.13, the format of the submission to read: 

1. Introduction
2. The Effectiveness of the Commission

3. The Effectiveness of the Functions of the Commission

4. Conclusions and Summary of Recommendations
· In the second line of paragraph 5.4 the words “routed through” replaced by “sent to”

· In the second line of paragraph 5.7 the words “the majority” replaced by “a large number”

· The paragraph on top of page 6 to be replaced with the following

5.14
She further reported that the Committee would meet again the following day, and said that it was hoped to circulate a draft for the consideration of Commissioners shortly thereafter

5.15
As the report is due to be submitted to the Government by 24 July 2003, it was agreed to bring the next meeting of the Commission forward to Friday, 18 July 2003.

· The following to be added to the end of the 2nd sentence in paragraph 7.1: “and a couple that expressed disappointment that there had not been more emphasis on Alzheimer’s.”

· Paragraph 10.1 to be replaced with the following: It was agreed that the Schemes would be referred by the Chief Executive for further examination to the Senior Policy and Legislation Review Officer when he took up duties with the Commission.

2.1
The conference but has offered another Judge to replace him. Judge Brian Kerr has accepted but the organisers are still awaiting a response from Judge MacLachlan.

2. 
Matters Arising from the Minutes
3.
Report of the Chief Executive

3.1
The Chief Executive presented her report
3.2
The Chief Executive informed the meeting that the Liam Herrick had assumed his duties as Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer

3.3
The Chief Executive informed the meeting that the lease of the new premises would be signed shortly and it was hoped to take up residence in Jervis House sometime in September

3.4
The Chief Executive brought the Commission’s attention to two press releases from the Commission: One on its concern at the late and significant changes to the Immigration Bill 2002, and the other in relation to the decision of the United Nations Ad Hoc Committee to establish a Working Group to prepare a draft text for a

Convention on Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities

3.5

The Chief Executive informed the Commission that the document Observations on the Proposals Paper of the Disability Legislation Consultation Group was published on 1st July 2003
3.6

At Tom 0' Higgins' request, the Chief Executive brought to the Commission's attention a conference of the International Bar Association to be held from 14-19 September, 2003 in San Francisco. Sections of the conference will cover human rights matters, and Tom 0' Higgins has asked that he be accredited to attend the human rights sessions on behalf of the Human Rights Commission. This was agreed on the basis that the cost to the Commission would be in the region of €650 - €700.
· The Equality Commission for Northern Ireland on mainstreaming equality into policy-making, 23 September 2003, in Belfast;

· An International Conference on Agenda 22, in Stockholm Sweden, 15-16
· A call for papers and an invitation to the Annual Conference of the Association of Human Rights Institutes in the Human Rights Centre, University of Essex, 20-21 September, 2003.

3.8

The Chief Executive mentioned that 22-28 September is National Literacy Awareness Week. The Human Rights Commission has been asked to take part in a campaign on Literacy and the Legal/Justice System. While it would not be appropriate for the Commission to distribute literature for another organisation, as had been suggested by the National Adult Literacy Agency, it was agreed to support the general idea of the campaign.

Matters for Mention by the President

The President and Gerard Quinn met with the Disability Legislation Consultation Group. The DLCG was very impressed with Gerard Quinn's paper and presentation.

The President drew the Commission's attention to a letter he received from Adoption Ireland.

4.1

4.2

4.3

4.
The Chief Executive also brought the following conferences to the Commission's attention:
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3.7

The President noted that Jane Liddy had stepped down from the Ad Hoc Committee on the Offences Against the State Acts 1939 - 1989.
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5.    
Draft Report under Section 24 of the Human Right Commission Act, 2000

5.1
The President complimented the Chief Executive and the other members of the Section 24 Committee on the quality of the document produced

5.2
The Chief Executive reported that the Section 24 Committee had met after the last plenary and considered the preliminary draft. The sections had been drafted by different members and edited by the Chief Executive. This formed the basis of discussion for the draft sent out to Commissioners on 3 July 2003. The Chief Executive expressed appreciation for Commissioners comments, and revised the draft presented at today’s meeting reflected many of the suggestions made.
5.3
The Chief Executive also presented an updated version of Appendix 6, and asked that Commissioners revert to the general office by 12.00 on Monday 21st July with any additions.


5.4
The Chief Executive noted that Commissioners had raised two main issues:

· Whether civil service status should be afforded to some members of staff

· Membership of the Commission

There followed a lengthy discussion on both of these issues, and agreement was reached on the outstanding issues

5.5
The changes agreed to the meeting, with the exception of those pertaining to the appointments process in respect of Commissioners, would be redrafted by the Chief Executive. Subject to clearance by the President, the Chief Executive would draw up the final chapter, “Conclusions and Summary of Recommendations”. The section on the appointment process would be redrafted by the President and Jane Liddy. It was agreed that the President would submit the completed document to the Government by July 22nd.

It was decided to publish the document at some later stage

5.6

The President once again thanked the Chief Executive and the Committee for their hard work of very high standard and thanked Commissioners for their input at the meeting.

5.7

Reports from Committees

6.
Racism Committee

(i)

The Convenor, Michael Farrell, reported that the Racism Committee had met on 4th July 2003. This meeting was attended by the Migrant Rights Centre Ireland and the
Immigrant Council of Ireland

6.1

6

Casework Committee

(ii)

The Senior Caseworker joined the meeting at this stage and the question of reviewing negative decisions made by the Casework Committee pursuant to sections 9(1) (b) and 10 of the Act was discussed.

Michael Farrell and Martin Collins attended the Department of Foreign Affairs and Department of Justice's consultation seminar on CERD. Concern was expressed at the fact that the report regarded Travellers as a cultural, as opposed to an ethnic, minority. The Commission is opposed to this approach.

6.3

The Chief Executive asked that a copy of the Government's draft report be provided to her and indicated her intention to refer this report to the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer. It was suggested that the Commission could produce a shadow report; this is something that the UN expects of National Human Rights Institutions.

6.4

6.5

It was decided that the plenary would establish a committee of three Commissioners to review negative decisions made by the Casework Committee, should the person the subject of a negative decision request a review. The President was authorised to appoint an interim review committee. The interim review committee was authorised to meet, consider and make decisions on requests for review, pursuant to the Commission's document: Criteria/or Dealing with Requests under Sections 9(1)(b) and l0 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000 (the Criteria).

6.6

6.2
Regarding the seminar co-hosted with Amnesty International (Irish Section) on ‘Racism and the Media’, it was felt that aspects of the seminar could have been better organised

6.7

It was further decided that the Criteria be amended to reflect this right to seek review and that an additional review ground of "evidence of bias" be added to the two existing grounds for review in the Criteria (namely the ground of pertinent new information coming to light and the ground of a clearly identifiable mistake of fact or law being demonstrated)
6.8

It was decided that it would not be appropriate for there to be any review from a decision of plenary in respect of requests made pursuant to sections 9(1) (b) or 10 of the Act.
(iii) CEDAW Committee

6.9

Katherine Zappone reported that the Committee met on 24 June 2003. The Committee has extended its terms of reference, as agreed at the last plenary, and is to be renamed the Committee on Gender and Women's Rights.
6.10 
Katherine Zappone has sent to the Women's Human Rights Project a copy of her paper on the scope of the Human Rights Commission's report to the UN CEDAW Committee to ensure there is no overlap between the work being undertaken by the Commission and other women's groups.

6.11 
Katherine Zappone reported that she had received a copy of the Government's draft
report and will send a copy to the general office. The Chief Executive indicated that she would refer the draft report to the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer for consideration.

7

(iv) Committee on Approach to Work

6.12 
Katherine Zappone reported that this Committee had met before the Plenary and wished


  to make two recommendations:

.

· The Committee should initiate a consultation process. This would involve the President sending a letter to targeted groups requesting that submissions on the Commission's Plan, 2003 - 2006 be made by the end of September, 2003
· It was agreed, in principle, to hold a plenary meeting in Galway. The meeting would be co-hosted by the Irish Centre for Human Rights and the Disability Law and Policy Research Unit at NUIG. The meeting could provide an opportunity meet with other groups, and get some media coverage. It was also suggested another public meeting be held before the end of the year (in Cork or Limerick).

These recommendations were accepted by the Commission.

(iv) Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

6.13   
Katherine Zappone reported that this Committee would hold its first meeting immediately after the Plenary.

6.14 
It was agreed that William Binchy would join the Committee.

(v)

Research Committee

6.15 
Jane Liddy reported that the Research Committee had meet on 16 July 2003. The finalised proposals will be on the agenda of the next plenary.
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7. 
Reports from Meeting and Conferences
7.1
There was no report under this item

8.1
William Binchy presented his paper on the Second Session of the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on Protection and Promotion of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, 16-27 June 2003
8.
Second Session of the United Nations Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities, New York, 16-27 June, 2003.

8.2 
The President thanked William Binchy for his contribution on behalf of the Commission
8.3
The President complimented Katherine Zappone for her work on "Rethinking Identity", which was published this week.

10.
AOB

10.1
There was no other business

The meeting ended at approximately 3pm
9.
Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

It was agreed that the following matter would be on the agenda of the next meeting: 
· Request to the Plenary for Directions by the Research Committee

